
 

 
Written Questions: 17 July 2023 

1. Written question from Cllr Cornell for reply by Cabinet Member for Children 
and Young People, Learning and Skills 

Question 

The recent scrutiny of the 2021 re-design of early help services highlighted the lack of 
available funding for a pre-school outreach worker to identify need. 

Given a key aim of the new service model is to ‘Improve early identification; taking 
action to respond to problems before they are more difficult to reverse’ and that a 
major re-design impact was the closure of 31 out of 43 Sure Start Centres across the 
county, can we look again at priorities and resources to ensure that pre-school 
children are not doubly disadvantaged in this way? 

Answer 

Early identification of pre-school children is a priority area of work for Early Help and 
supported by the work undertaken in Education and Skills. 

There are a number of approaches taken to ensure there are strong links with other 
early years providers. Early Help is co-located in Family Hubs with midwives and 
health visitors which provides immediate opportunities to raise concerns and share 
resources. Health and early years providers are represented at the six locality 
partnership groups. In addition to this the senior advisors from the Standards and 
Effectiveness team, responsible for early years, also attend the groups. This ensures 
that issues relating to this cohort are visible, addressed and provide an additional link 
to Early Help, Social Care and Education and Skills. 

In addition, there is further cross over with Early Help and Education and Skills in the 
provision of follow up for Free Entitlement. This work provides contact with families 
who are struggling through the direct follow up process. 

The number of early years settings across the county are significant at over 500 
meaning it is not possible to provide each setting with a named link worker within the 
resource available. However, the Early Years Childcare Advisors and SEND Early Years 
team both provide regular contact with settings. 

2. Written question from Cllr Gibson for reply by Cabinet Member for 
Highways and Transport 

Question 

Speeding on ‘rat-runs’ is a key concern for residents in rural areas. This has been 
recognised through the commitment to tackle ‘inappropriate use of unsuitable routes 
using behavioural initiatives’ in the area transport strategies of the West Sussex 
Transport Plan 2022-36. 

(a) What form will these behavioural initiatives take and what progress has been 
made in their implementation? 

(b) How will the effectiveness of these behavioural initiatives be quantified? 



 

 
(c) Has the Council held discussions with Sussex Police regarding the use of Speed 

Indicator Displays with Automatic Number Plate Recognition (ANPR) capability 
and are these one of the initiatives being considered? 

(d) How is the ‘inappropriate use of unsuitable routes’ represented in the transport 
models used by the Council to assess the impact of traffic generated by new 
developments on the road network? 

Answer 

(a) The scope of these initiatives is still being determined. The West Sussex 
Transport Plan (WSTP) is a 15-year plan and some initiatives, such as the one 
to tackle ‘inappropriate use of unsuitable routes’, need to be developed before 
they can be implemented. Initiatives will be progressed subject to funding and 
availability of resources. 

(b) The WSTP includes a range of measures and indicators that will be monitored 
and reported in the Annual Monitoring Report. These include the National 
Highways & Transport Public Satisfaction Survey, which includes overall 
satisfaction with highways and transport services benchmarked against other 
authorities. This can be supplemented with specific measures and indicators 
that will be identified at the scoping stage of projects to develop behavioural 
initiatives. 

(c) The Sussex Safer Roads Partnership (partners include the County Council and 
the police) has a recently convened an Innovations Group whose purpose is to 
identify and trial new ways of reducing the number of people killed and 
seriously injured. Although no decisions have been made at this stage, the use 
of speed indicator devices with number plate recognition is being considered 
alongside other competing interventions. 

(d) There is no single up-to-date transport model with county-wide coverage. 
Instead, a range of transport models are used to assess the impact of new 
developments on the road network. The area of coverage and capabilities of the 
transport models depend on their intended purpose. If the transport model is 
capable of assessing impacts on roads with lower classifications, which may be 
considered to be ‘unsuitable’ depending on the proposed development, they will 
typically be reported in a transport assessment or study. 

3. Written question from Cllr Oxlade for reply by Cabinet Member for 
Highways and Transport 

Question 

Residents are concerned about the Council’s approach to pothole repairs; many would 
consider criteria of no intervention until a pothole measures 40 mm by 10 mm as 
unacceptable. Can the Cabinet Member tell me: 

(a) How the parameters for pothole repair have changed in the county over the last 
15 years (how many changes, what they were and when they occurred) and 
are any changes planned at present? 

(b) How do the Council’s pothole repair parameters compare with those of 
neighbouring councils? 



 

 
(c) Surrey County Council has a five-year investment programme which will see 

£188m invested in improving and maintaining roads and pavements over five 
years. To what extent does the level of investment by West Sussex County 
Council for repairing potholes, improving and maintaining roads and pavements 
(over and above funding provided by central government) compare with other 
local authorities in the South East on a per kilometre of road basis? 

Answer 

(a) Over the last 15 years West Sussex County Council (WSCC) has operated under 
two key approaches to the response and treatment of safety defects. The 
Safety Plus Regime was introduced in 1997 and was replaced with the current 
Highway Inspection Manual in May 2021, to align with the change in Code of 
Practice to ‘Well Managed Highways’. The criteria in both regimes are largely 
the same. The more significant amendments were the introduction of a risk-
based approach, which is an approach that aligns with the latest Code of 
Practice, as well as the introduction of a new 24-hour response which gives 
more flexibility and agility to the response to safety defects. No changes are 
planned but the approach is periodically reviewed. 

(b) The majority of Highway Authorities have a minimum intervention level of 
40mm in depth for potholes in the carriageway, with a minimum width of 
between 150mm and 300mm. WSCC operates a minimum width of 150mm 
and, for contrast, Hampshire County Council and East Sussex County Council 
(ESCC) have a minimum width of 300mm before they intervene and raise a 
pothole for repair. 

For the most urgent repairs, neighbouring local authorities and WSCC all have a 
two-hour response. For their lowest risk safety defects, WSCC and ESCC have a 
28-day response time. In comparison, Surrey has a 20-day response time, with 
caveats that this will extend to six months if the area of concern will be rectified 
by a larger permanent solution. Hampshire County Council has a 14-day 
response time but similar to Surrey, this can be extended to two months, 
depending on the type of defect and risk to the highway user. 

(c) The level of funding for highways maintenance inevitably varies from one 
authority to another, as does the level of need. WSCC has spent approximately 
£146m of capital on highway maintenance activities over the past five years. 
Historical funding covers all highways maintenance activities i.e. resurfacing 
roads and pavements, bridge repairs and maintenance of other highway assets. 

4. Written question from Cllr Pudaloff for reply by Cabinet Member for 
Highways and Transport 

Question 

Does the Cabinet Member take the view that existing legislation governing transport 
accessibility, such as the 2010 Equality Act, is adequate? 

(a) What steps is the Council taking to improve accessibility in the transport sector 
specifically for disabled people who are adults of working age and children and 
those with long-term health conditions? 



 

 
(b) What steps are the Council taking to work with health and social care providers 

to ensure that public transport is co-ordinated with other services? 

(c) What is the Council’s timeline for implementing the 20’s Plenty (20mph speed 
limit) broader implementation to reduce social and health inequalities? 

(d) What are the Council’s plans to educate the public about the importance of 
accessible transportation? 

Answer 

National legislation is a matter for the Government. However, legislation affecting 
buses has ensured that local buses have been fully accessible for years, though 
coaches have proven more challenging due the nature of their construction and use. 
The County Council has sought to use accessible minibuses across most of its fleet to 
ensure they can be used by all passengers. Across the wide range of publicly available 
transport which is not within the Council’s influence such as taxi, rail or air, the 
Cabinet Member recognises that users’ experiences can vary depending on the type of 
transport used and location where it is accessed. 

(a) The County Council has a statutory duty to provide off peak free bus travel for 
entitled disabled people. However, the County Council does more than this and 
provides free travel 24/7. 

Some of the Bus Services Improvement Programme funding is being used to 
launch new fully accessible digital demand responsive transport services 
allowing fully inclusive services in hard-to-reach areas in July 2023. These will 
complement the conventional bus services, many supported financially by the 
County Council, which also works closely with local bus operators through the 
Enhanced Partnership. Local buses must meet accessibility standards. 

The BusIt campaign is encouraging older and disabled people to use buses 
again following the pandemic. Numbers of free bus passes have increased. 

(b) Through the Enhanced Partnership, bus services are being promoted to health 
and social care providers offering cost-effective or free transport solutions for 
staff, patients and carers, a sustainable alternative to the car where 
appropriate. In addition, community transport providers are supported through 
the County Council’s Service Level Agreement with Community Transport 
Sussex who develop, support and deliver community transport services across 
the county, sometimes in partnership with key organisations such as Age UK to 
tackle social isolation. 

We work with bus companies to co-ordinate buses with key destinations such 
as hospitals to aide staff and visitors have services when they are most needed. 

(c) There is not currently a programme for widespread implementation of 20mph 
speed limits in West Sussex. All applications submitted from the community will 
be carefully considered. 

(d) The County Council works with a number of organisations, including Passenger 
Focus, in the delivery of information and promotions by the County Council and 
partners, emphasising the importance of transport solutions being accessible to 
all. 



 

 
5. Written question from Cllr Quinn for reply by Cabinet Member for Highways 

and Transport 

Question 

In an answer to my written question at December 2022 full Council, I understood the 
pothole repairs backlog was cleared and that between 2018 and 2022 the County 
Council had paid out on just 14% of claims, an amount over £274,800 for damage to 
vehicles/persons. A recent Highways email highlighted a significant rise in such claims 
being received. Could the Cabinet Member tell me: 

(a) What assessment has been made of the cost impact this increase will have on 
Council finances? 

(b) And confirm, between April 2022 to April 2023: 

• The number of claims made 

• The number of claims settled by payment 

• The percentage of claims settled by payment 

• The number and percentage of claims that were unsuccessful 

• The total amount paid out 

(c) Does the Cabinet Member believe it reasonable for claimants to wait at least 
24 weeks, or six months, for their claim to be processed given that in some 
cases motorists may be without transport? 

Answer 

(a) The increase in claims is likely to lead to an increase in the level of 
compensation paid but this will still be manageable within allocated budget 
provision. 

(b) Between April 2022 to April 2023: 

• the number of claims made: total claims received between 1 April 2022 
and 31 March 2023 is 2,475. However, these have not all been processed 

• the number of claims settled by payment: 78. However, not all claims 
have been processed 

• the percentage of claims settled by payment: of the claims 
processed, 60% 

• the number and percentage of claims that were unsuccessful: 31 and 
40%. These figures will change as claims are processed 

• the total amount paid out: £30,219. This figure is likely to increase once 
all claims have been processed 

(c) The County Council has not been able to increase the staffing resources to 
process claims and this has led to an increase in the time taken to process 



 

 
them. In most, if not all, cases claims are based on repairs having been carried 
out, the claim being for the cost incurred. 

6. Written question from Cllr Sharp for reply by Cabinet Member for Highways 
and Transport 

Question 

Concerning the Draft Active Travel Strategy: 

(a) What methods will be used to assess and evidence to Active Travel England, 
and the public, that attitudes towards Active Travel have changed? Have before 
and after surveys taken place? 

(b) Walking levels have been static for several years. Urban sprawl means 
residents make fewer journeys on foot. Fewer journeys are made on foot in 
rural areas. How will the Cabinet Member replace medium (two to five-mile) car 
journeys by walking and measure success? 

(c) Research has shown most people are reluctant to walk more than 20 minutes 
for everyday journeys. Is this concentration on walking limiting modal shift by 
failing to provide for safe (electric) bike journeys? 

(d) Have people with disabilities, different ages and users of cargo bikes and bikes 
used as mobility aids been involved in co-producing the Strategy? If not, why 
not?  

(e) What contingencies have been built into the Strategy if it does not fulfil its 
aims? 

Answer 

(a) The draft Active Travel Strategy consultation planned for September will give 
insight into public views regarding active travel priorities. In addition, on-street 
sensors have been installed at new active travel schemes and School Street 
sites that will provide valuable before and after data. In relation to School 
Streets, there is also travel data from schools that will continue to be 
monitored. 

(b) Whilst levels of walking have been static at a national level, the Department for 
Transport reports that the number of people who walk at least once a week for 
any purpose has increased in recent years. The figure for West Sussex is higher 
than the national average and neighbouring counties. The County Council 
continues to develop significant numbers of longer distance active travel 
schemes e.g. the Strategic Transport Investment Programme schemes, three 
Local Cycling and Walking Infrastructure Plan schemes, and Arundel/Ford and 
Chemroute. Beyond this, shorter distance walking naturally feeds into public 
transport therefore medium/longer trips may be met and improved via the 
County Council’s Bus Service Improvement Plan work. All schemes will be 
monitored for their effectiveness. In addition, consideration will be given to 
replacing the county plan length of cycleway implementation target with one 
which measures usage more directly. 



 

 
(c) This is unlikely to be the case. Active Travel England suggest that 90% of the 

Government’s target will be achieved via walking and wheeling. The 
Government’s objectives relate to short distance (less than 20 minutes) 
journeys in towns and cities. These include a target in relation to increasing the 
proportion of children aged five to 10 who walk to school and encouraging 
people who already walk to walk more, or people who do not walk to walk. This 
is likely to result in greater modal shift than increasing cycling levels for longer 
journeys where part of the issue is that e-bikes, whilst excellent, remain 
unaffordable for many people. 

(d) The forthcoming public consultation will give an opportunity to input into the 
draft Active Travel Strategy. All suggested amendments will be considered. In 
addition, the Local Transport Note 1/20 design guidance upon which the 
strategy is based was produced with people with different needs and types of 
bike. 

(e) This is to be confirmed given the strategy is currently draft and subject to 
consultation. An action plan and strategy governance are to be agreed following 
formal adoption of the strategy post consultation. 

7. Written question from Cllr Wild for reply by Cabinet Member for Highways 
and Transport 

Question 

The County Council currently uses glyphosate as a weed killer. However, it is known 
to harm wildlife and bees in particular, and bees especially are needed for helping in 
our food production. 

Could the Cabinet Member advise me when the County Council will be removing this 
toxic poison from use? 

Answer 

The product used to control weed growth in the county is a glyphosate-based 
herbicide called Trustee Amenity. It is applied at a concentration of 3.5% (in water) 
and is considered to be a low risk to bees when used in accordance with the 
manufacturer’s instructions. 

There are currently no other cost-effective alternatives available to treat such 
significant areas of network. However, the situation is being continually monitored as 
officers are working with other local authorities with a view to considering any 
alternative methods of weed control should they become available. 

Last year, hot-foam removal of weeds was trialled. Whilst this method of removal 
contains no herbicide, the hot water/foam is likely to kill insects it comes into contact 
with. It takes considerably longer to apply, and the foam system uses significantly 
more fuel and water than conventional treatment. It is estimated that it could cost 
around 37 times more than conventional treatment. 

Glyphosate is currently licenced for use in the UK until December 2025. 
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